ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Oxford Archaeology North (OA North) and the University of Liverpool Geography Department would like to thank the staff of English Heritage for their considerable support for this project. In particular, we would like to thank Dr Jennie Stopford (English Heritage Ancient Monuments Inspector), Dr Ingrid Ward (ALSF Scientific Advisor (Geoarchaeologist) English Heritage), and Jen Heathcote (English Heritage ALSF Advisor), and David Gander (English Heritage Ordnance Survey Liaison Officer).

We would particularly like to thank Peter D Iles (Specialist Advisor (Archaeology) Lancashire County Council Environment Directorate) for his support in the course of the project, for providing considerable amounts of digital data, and for the use of his offices for project meetings. We would also like to thank Neil Campling (North Yorkshire County Archaeologist), Nick Boldrini (HER Officer) and Chris Jarvis (Mineral Officer) of North Yorkshire County Council for help with the Upper Ribble part of the study, and Rob White and Miles Johnson of the Yorkshire Dales National Park Authority for providing invaluable data for the project. Thanks are also due to the staff of the Lancashire Record Office, Preston, and the North Yorkshire County Record Office, Northallerton. We are indebted to the staff of Northallerton, Preston, Lancaster and Clitheroe Libraries for help in providing secondary sources, and to the staff of the National Monuments Record, Swindon.

The members of the Steering Group provided invaluable advice and guidance during the project: Peter McCrone (DEFRA Archaeologist), Phil Catherall (Environment Agency), Alistair Hoyle and Andrew Farrow (North West Regional Aggregates Working Party), and we are grateful to all of them. Ron Cowell (National Museums of Merseyside Liverpool), John McIlwaine (Department of Archaeological Sciences, University of Bradford), and Barrie Lotz (Landmark Information Group Ltd) provided data pertinent to the project.

We would also like to thank the numerous farmers for allowing access to land or for granting permission to drill boreholes: Osbaldeston Hall (Mr Bargh); Lower House Farm (The Redmaynes); Whittam's Farm (Keith Geldard); Far Cappleside Farm (Mr Procter); and the tenants at Burholme Farm in the upper Hodder. The Duchy of Lancaster is thanked for allowing access for drilling within the Whitewell Estate.

Dr Peter Marshall of English Heritage's Scientific Dating Team provided advice and assisted with interpretation of the radiocarbon dating. He provided considerable expertise and guidance with regard to Bayesian analysis and modelling of the radiocarbon dating, and the use of Oxcal software. Dr Derek Hamilton of English Heritage's Scientific Dating Team provided advice and assisted with interpretation of the radiocarbon dating. He also provided considerable expertise and guidance with regard to Bayesian analysis and modelling of the radiocarbon dating, and the use of Oxcal software.

At the University of Liverpool, Dr Richard Chiverrell was the Principal Investigator, examining the long-term (Quaternary) evolution and geoarchaeology of the Ribble Valley. Dr Gez Foster was did the work examining the long-term (Quaternary) evolution and geoarchaeology of the Ribble Valley and undertook much of the GIS analysis, fieldwork and modelling that underpinned the geomorphic research. Dr Geoff Thomas undertook the borehole archive research at the BGS and was integral to the interpretation of the glacial geology and Quaternary history. Dr Barbara Mauz was responsible for the

OSL dating, and Professor Andreas Lang was responsible for the OSL field sampling and dating.

At OA North, the data capture and GIS processing for the archaeological resource were undertaken by Neil Wearing and Jo Cook, and the palaeoenvironmental analysis was undertaken by Elizabeth Huckerby. Archaeological ground-truthing and fieldwork was by Neil Wearing, Peter Schofield, and Pascal Eloy. Neil Wearing, Jo Cook and Elizabeth Huckerby contributed to the report, which was edited by Jamie Quartermaine, Mark Brennand and Rachel Newman. Jamie Quartermaine managed the project.